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THE SOUTH CENTRE 
 
 
 

In August 1995 the South Centre was established as a permanent inter-
governmental organization of developing countries. In pursuing its 
objectives of promoting South solidarity, South-South cooperation, and 
coordinated participation by developing countries in international 
forums, the South Centre has full intellectual independence. It prepares, 
publishes and distributes information, strategic analyses and 
recommendations on international economic, social and political 
matters of concern to the South. 
 
The South Centre enjoys support and cooperation from the 
governments of the countries of the South and is in regular working 
contact with the Non-Aligned Movement and the Group of 77. The 
Centre’s studies and position papers are prepared by drawing on the 
technical and intellectual capacities existing within South governments 
and institutions and among individuals of the South. Through working 
group sessions and wide consultations, which involve experts from 
different parts of the South, and sometimes from the North, common 
problems of the South are studied and experience and knowledge are 
shared.
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I.   ISSUES AT STAKE 
 
After a deep and widespread contraction in economic activity and significant loss of 
output and employment, policy makers, financial analysts and media pundits all 
appear to be heartened by the news coming from different parts of the world that the 
worst is over.  The main concern now is about the strength and the shape of the 
recovery − that is, whether there will be a sharp, V-shaped upturn that would 
recuperate most, if not all, output and employment losses incurred during the past two 
years or a sluggish, U-shaped, recovery wherein, despite positive growth, output will 
stay below its potential for some years to come and job creation will remain sluggish.  
In addition, there is of course the possibility of a double-dip or a W-shaped recovery 
that may result from inventory cycles or premature exit from stimulus packages. 
 
 Over the medium term hopes are for the global economy to go back to the 
kind of rapid and broad-based expansion enjoyed from the early years of the decade 
until 2008 without, however, the accompanying financial fragilities and trade 
imbalances.  This optimistic scenario depends, to a large extent, on a measured 
rebalancing of the US and Chinese economies − the largest deficit and surplus 
countries, respectively.  In view of the central place occupied by the dollar in the 
international reserves system, it is recognized that international monetary and 
financial stability crucially depends on spending discipline by the US, in line with its 
income, allowing for a fundamental and sustained balance-of-payments adjustment.  
However, in order to maintain growth, the US should not simply cut domestic 
absorption but also shift to export-led growth.  An orderly US adjustment would also 
require, inter alia, a shift by China from export-led to consumption-led growth and 
the realignment of the exchange rate of the RMB against the dollar.  In this way, 
prospects for global stability are expected to improve without sacrificing growth.2    
 
 Even if such a rebalancing proceeds smoothly, most developing and emerging 
economies (DEEs) are caught in a dilemma:  they are damned if the US adjusts and 
damned if it does not.  On the one hand, “business as usual” would expose them to 
recurrent currency and financial instability.  On the other hand, retrenchment and 
adjustment in the US could cause problems on several fronts.  It is likely to lead to 
tightened global financial conditions with negative effects on several DEEs that have 
structural external deficits and are hence dependent on capital inflows to sustain 
acceptable growth.  More importantly, there is no other country that could act as a 
global locomotive.  China cannot replace the US even if it maintained GDP growth of 
some 10 per cent based on domestic consumption rather than exports; its GDP is 
about one-third of the US, the share of households in GDP is much smaller, they save 
a much higher proportion of disposable income and the import content of household 
consumption is much lower than the US.   
 

We thus need more than US-China rebalancing to sustain global stability and 
growth.  While there has been almost exclusive focus on the US-China relation, a 
global restructuring of the pace and pattern of demand cannot exclude the two other 
                                                       
2  This was broadly the plan promoted by the IMF in its multilateral consultations to reduce global 
imbalances on the eve of the crisis.  Although the crisis has resulted in sizeable changes in external 
positions and savings patterns, the Fund recognizes that imbalances are not a problem of the past and 
there is still a need to remove global imbalances; see Blanchard and Miles-Ferretti (2009) 
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major surplus countries, Japan and Germany.  These countries have been siphoning 
off global demand without adding much to global growth and relying on exports to a 
much greater extent than China.          
 
 There is more, however, to global imbalances than macroeconomic geography.  
Income distribution has played an important part and should also be part of the 
solution.  Market-driven globalization has systematically tilted the balance of 
economic power against labour and in favour of capital, as indicated by the falling 
share of wage income almost everywhere.  The outcome has been under-consumption 
in all major surplus countries, notably China, Germany and Japan.  The threat of 
global deflation has been avoided thanks to consumption and property surges financed 
by growing debt and capital gains brought about by rapid credit expansion and asset 
inflation, notably in the US but also a number of other advanced economies (AEs) and 
DEEs, particularly in Europe.  This process has, in its turn, produced growing trade 
imbalances, large shifts in net asset positions of countries and increased financial 
fragility, culminating in the most serious post-war economic crisis.      
 
 The world economy now faces a serious dilemma: financial consolidation and 
retrenchment in deficit countries would raise the spectre of economic stagnation, 
while a return to financial bubbles and debt-driven expansions could mean that the 
next crisis may even be worse and the state in a much weaker financial position to 
respond effectively.  But in either case, the adjustments exist only in appearance 
since, without restoring the balance between labour and capital, neither stability nor 
growth may be sustained for long.   
 
 There is thus a need for adjustment in the four major economies, the US, 
China, Japan and Germany with the aim of removing imbalances while ensuring 
adequate global demand without a return to financial bubbles and debt-driven 
spending.  The US needs to live within its means.  China, Germany and Japan all need 
to boost domestic consumption by reversing the downward trend in the share of 
wages in GDP.   In the latter two countries this is needed in order to accelerate growth 
while in China it is needed to avoid a growth slowdown that may result from a 
deceleration of exports.  Furthermore, China should not only accelerate domestic 
consumption but also increase its import content.  All these need to be complemented 
with a reform of the global financial architecture so as to ease the payments 
constraints over deficit and indebted developing countries. 
 

There are no signs that a reorientation of policies needed for such a 
rebalancing are on the agenda of the major countries or the international community 
at large.  Consequently, the world economy generally and DEEs particularly may face 
more serious challenges in coming years than they have seen during the recent global 
downturn.  The outcome could be sluggish, uneven and erratic growth, continued and 
even deepened instability in currency and asset markets, the rise of protectionism and 
economic nationalism, escalation of conflicts in the international trading system and a 
backlash against globalization.   
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II.   BUBBLES, EXPANSION AND IMBALANCES 
 
The principal source of these difficulties is the US economy which has been driven by 
two back-to-back bubbles since the early 1990s.  It entered the 1990s with a recession 
which had been deepened by a banking and real estate crisis (i.e., the so-called 
Savings and Loans crisis) produced by a combination of financial deregulation and 
deposit insurance in the previous decade.  The response was a sharp reduction in 
interest rates which allowed debtors to refinance debt at substantially lower rates and 
banks to build up capital by arbitraging between the Fed and the Treasury − or riding 
the yield curve, as the markets would put it.  This, together with advances in 
information technology, created the dot-com bubble in the second half of the 1990s, 
accompanied by a boom in the housing market (Baker 2008).  The Fed refrained from 
applying the brakes even though its chairman recognized that financial markets were 
driven by "irrational exuberance" rather than economic fundamentals.   

 
The housing bubble continued with even greater force after the bursting of the 

dot-com bubble in the early years of the 2000s, thanks in the first place to deliberate 
policy action by the Fed which responded to the collapse in equity markets by 
bringing policy rates to historical lows for fear of asset deflation and recession.  
Second, the collapse of the stock market made investment in property even more 
attractive.  Finally, new legislation introduced in the late 1990s allowed greater room 
for banks to expand high-risk, speculative lending through securitization.  All these 
combined to produce a massive credit expansion for property investment as well as 
for consumption.   

 
These bubbles played a major role in the fall of household savings and the rise 

of external deficits in the US.  The dot-com bubble generated a strong wealth effect 
on private consumption while financial deregulation and low interest rates facilitated 
household access to credit.3  Rapid growth in private consumption was sustained by 
capital gains from rising house prices in the 2000s as homeowners increasingly 
extracted equity to finance consumption.  As a result, household savings, which was 
some 6 per cent of GDP in the early 1990s started to fall rapidly and disappeared 
altogether on the eve of the 2008 crisis.  This was mirrored by growing external 
deficits − the US current account was broadly balanced in the early 1990s, but it 
registered a deficit of over 6 per cent in 2007.  This led to a massive accumulation of 
dollar liabilities abroad, undermining the stability and even the reserve-currency 
status of the dollar.    

 
The exchange rate and reserve policies of surplus countries, notably China and 

Fuel Exporters (FEs), facilitated the surge in consumer lending and spending in the 
US during the sub-prime bubble while also helping their own exports.  They pegged 
their currencies to the dollar and were content to invest a very large proportion of 
their surpluses in US Treasuries and the debt of government sponsored mortgage 
firms.  Without such large inflows, credit expansion, the consumer spree and the 
property bubble could not have been sustained for long.  The dollar and long-term 
interest rates would have come under strain and this would have made it difficult for 

                                                       
3  On the impact of capital gains from the dot-com bubble on household consumption, see Maki and 
Palumbo (2001), and on the impact of low interest rates on household debt, see Debelle (2004). 
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the US to pursue lax monetary and regulatory policies and keep on spending beyond 
its means. 

 
Monetary conditions in Japan and Europe also added to global liquidity 

expansion from the early years of the decade.  Policy interest rates were kept almost at 
zero in Japan under conditions of deflation and even the otherwise conservative 
European Central Bank joined in and lowered interest rates considerably.   After a 
brief downturn the world economy enjoyed a period of exceptional growth until the 
outbreak of the crisis in 2008.   Average global growth exceeded that of the 1990s by 
one-half while growth in DEEs was twice as fast as the 1990s, exceeding even the 
rates achieved during the golden age.  World trade in dollars increased by 2.5 times 
during the same period and DEEs as a whole started to run growing current account 
surpluses which exceeded $600 billion in 2007 of which two-thirds belonged to Asian 
DEEs and the rest to FEs.  Search-for-yield in conditions of ample liquidity also 
redirected private capital flows to DEEs which rose from $50 billion in 2002 to 
exceed $600 billion.  Twin surpluses on current and capital accounts allowed DEEs to 
accumulate large amounts of international reserves which increased fivefold to reach 
$5.3 trillion at the end of 2008.  
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III.   CRISIS, RECESSION AND RECOVERY 
 
This impressive global economic performance was followed by an equally impressive 
global economic downturn, second only to the Great Depression of the 1930s.  While 
both the boom and bust originated in financial markets in advanced economies, and 
financial contagion has helped to spread the downturn, the main channel of 
transmission of the crisis to DEEs has been through trade.  Despite widespread 
expectations of decoupling, more successful exporters dependent directly or indirectly 
on US and European markets, including China, Mexico, Korea, Taiwan, Malaysia and 
Singapore, have been hit much harder than countries with a better balance between 
domestic and external sources of growth such as India, Indonesia and Brazil.   

 
The financial impact of the crisis on DEEs, unlike financially fragile European 

economies, has generally been quite “benign”.  After the collapse of Lehman Brothers 
there was a period of rapid exit of capital from DEEs and sharp increases in risk 
premia on their sovereign debt, exerting heavy selling pressures on currencies and 
causing large drops in asset markets.  However, with aggressive monetary easing in 
the US and sharp cuts in interest rates across the AEs generally, capital flows to DEEs 
soon recovered, driven to an important extent by dollar carry-trade (Roubini 2009).  
This, together with significant easing of monetary policy in several DEEs, including 
China and India, gave rise to bubbles in asset markets and put upward pressures on 
currencies and commodities.  As in the early 2000s, policy responses to the bursting 
of a financial bubble thus gave rise to another one, but this time not in the US itself, 
but in the DEEs.4   

 
The two economic powerhouses, the US and China, adopted the strongest 

policy response to the crisis.  While the US fiscal package has focussed on tax cuts 
and transfers, China allocated some 15 per cent of GDP mainly to investment in 
infrastructure while spending a relatively small part on transfers to households.  In 
both countries there has been aggressive easing of monetary policy.  In the US this 
was designed mainly to bail-out troubled financial institutions and allow banks once 
again to build up capital by riding the yield curve.  Until now, there has been little 
bank lending to households and business.  In China, by contrast, monetary easing led 
to a rapid expansion of credit which, together with government policies designed to 
revive real estate demand, has created a bubble in the property market.   

 
On the basis of the most recent evidence global recovery appears to have 

started around the second half of 2009.  In most projections, every single major 
economy is expected to register positive growth in 2010 and the IMF (2010) has 
raised its projections for global growth to 2.9 per cent.  However, these are all subject 
to the usual caveat about downside risks, particularly those that could arise from a 
premature exit from stimulus programmes.   

 

                                                       
4 However, as pointed out by the BIS (2010) the bubble appears to have run out of steam at the 
beginning of 2010 with equity prices falling and credit spreads widening on risky assets as a result of 
unevenness of global economic recovery and increased concerns about sovereign credit risk in Europe. 
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There is, however, a certain degree of ambiguity regarding what is meant by 
exit.  It can refer to two different things; ending or reversing reflationary measures.  In 
the former sense exit would mean no more cuts in interest rates or quantitative easing 
on the monetary front, and no new cuts in taxes and increases in discretionary 
spending on the fiscal front.  In the case of reversal, there would be monetary 
tightening and interest rate hikes and fiscal consolidation designed to reduce structural 
budget deficits.   

 
Central Banks have ended interest cuts in almost all major developing and 

developed economies.  In major AEs there are some signs of monetary tightening, 
with the US Fed raising the interest rate it charges on short-term loans to banks.  In 
several DEEs, including China, monetary tightening has started as interest rates 
and/or banks reserve requirements are raised gradually with the upturn in growth.  On 
the fiscal side there appears to be no plans for new packages.  But fiscal retrenchment 
is still not yet anywhere in sight.    
 

Even without a monetary and fiscal policy reversal, the current recovery may 
be followed by another dip if stimulus programmes do not lead to sustained increases 
in private spending.  Indeed, the 1990s witnessed several failed fiscal pump-priming 
attempts in Japan in conditions of financial fragility whereby recovery stalled when 
fiscal injection came to an end.   Such an outcome cannot be entirely ruled out in the 
current recovery.  In the US consumers have been constantly retrenching and 
deleveraging in response to a significant deterioration of their balance sheets resulting 
from some $12 trillion loss of asset values, with household savings moving rapidly in 
to positive territory.  So far much of the increase in consumer spending has been due 
to one-off effects of transfers (cash-for clunkers, food stamps, extended 
unemployment benefits etc.) and tax cuts.  With bleak job prospects and continued 
consumer retrenchment, the strength of recovery seems to hinge much more on 
exports than consumption.   

 
In China consumer spending held up during the sharp decline in growth, but it 

has not provided much impetus to offset the sharp decline in exports.  On various 
estimates, between 80 and 90 per cent of Chinese growth in 2009 was due to 
investment, with the investment ratio climbing to 50 per cent.5  While largely 
offsetting the deflationary impact of the decline in exports, the investment boom 
resulting from fiscal and monetary expansion has added to excess capacity already 
apparent in various sectors. This is likely to become more pervasive if exports do not 
pick up as stimulus packages fade away since the share of consumption in GDP is not 
expected to register a significant increase.  Chinese exports expanded at double digit 
rates at the end of 2009 but slowed down in early 2010.   Should exports fail to 
resume their strong expansion, growth in 2010 may not reach its 2009 level.  But an 
aggressive exports push by China could deepen the trade frictions it has already faced 
not only with the US and the EU but also with other DEEs including India and 
Indonesia. 

                                                       
5  See Wolfe and Ziemba (2009) and Ho-Fung (2009).   
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IV.   NO RETURN TO “BUSINESS AS USUAL” − NEED FOR US ADJUSTMENT 
 
While it is generally agreed that a premature policy reversal in major AEs could tip 
the world economy back into recession, there are also concerns that a delayed exit 
might be highly damaging and could even lead to a deeper and more pervasive crisis.  
Near-zero interest rates and rapid liquidity expansion, if continued too long, would 
imply increased financial fragility in several DEEs which have been receiving large 
amounts of arbitrage capital and carry-trade flows in search of high returns, as in the 
period preceding the crisis.  For the US there are concerns that these, together with 
large fiscal deficits and growing public debt, could eventually give rise to 
considerable increases in long-term interest rates because of rising inflation 
expectations, thereby reducing growth. 

 
Perhaps a more important threat to stability and growth concerns US external 

deficits and the dollar.  Even if, as expected, consumers continue to deleverage and 
reduce debt by keeping consumption below income growth, the US economy can start 
running higher external deficits along with growing budget deficits, which could both, 
on current trends, reach double digit figures as a proportion of GDP by the end of the 
decade.  These twin deficits could place considerable pressure on the dollar, 
particularly if surplus countries are no longer eager to finance its deficits, and the US 
economy may end up facing an external constraint for the first time in its post-war 
history, unable to maintain a position of benign neglect towards the dollar,.  If, on the 
other hand, surplus countries resume the policy of “official settlement” of US deficits 
by investing their surpluses into US Treasuries, we would be back to business as 
usual, with attendant consequences for global stability.    

 
Short of another bubble in asset prices and continued near-zero interest rates, 

US household spending over the next several years is expected to rise more slowly 
than disposable income, and the personal savings rates may reach 10 per cent, 
unprecedented in recent decades.6  Pressures from the bond market are likely to force 
a US fiscal adjustment, particularly if combined with pressures on the dollar in the 
absence of a strong support from surplus countries.  The cost of decade-long bubbles 
and aggressive monetary and fiscal policy responses to crises triggered by the bursting 
of these bubbles could thus be below-potential growth in the US for several years to 
come.   This would bring an external adjustment through import cuts.   But it would 
also imply a significant slowdown in the global locomotive that has been pulling 
many export-oriented DEEs.    

 
Ideally, US fiscal adjustment should take place in the context of growth, as 

under the Clinton presidency, but without bubbles.  With consumer retrenchment, this 
would depend very much on exports− that is, a shift from consumption-led to export-
led growth.  If successful, import cuts would then be avoided and external adjustment 
would be achieved primarily by expansion of exports.  But this would require faster 
expansion of domestic demand in surplus countries, including DEEs and lesser 
reliance of other DEEs on the US market.  

 

                                                       
6  On US consumer adjustment in the coming years, see Glick and Lansing (2009). 
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A shift to export-led growth is what the US administration is now aiming at. 
The main objective of the National Export Initiative (NEI) launched by President 
Obama in his State of the Union Address is to double exports in five years to support 
job creation.7  This will require 15 per cent growth per annum.   This would mean a 
significant acceleration from past performance.  According to a research note by 
Goldman Sachs, over the past 25 years it took an average of 11 years for exports to 
double.  However, there were also periods where the US achieved rapid export 
growth.  This includes two episodes during the inflationary 1970s when exports 
doubled within 5 years as well as the late 1980s when it took 7 years to achieve a 
similar increase.  Since 2000 US exports have grown by some 11 per cent per annum 
in dollar terms − imports and hence the trade deficit have also grown roughly at the 
same rate.  During 2006-08, export growth reached some 13 per cent per annum, 
almost double the rate of growth of imports.  A target of 15 per cent growth per 
annum is very ambitious but not unreachable and would bring significant 
improvement in the US trade balance even if the past pace of imports is maintained.  

  
The details of the NEI do not seem to have been fully worked out but certain 

features emerge from recent pronouncements.  First, there will be considerable 
government support in the form of technical assistance for exporters, notably small 
firms and farmers, market research and credit provision.  In a way the US appears to 
be shifting to a form of industrial policy for export promotion, after many years of 
opposing any such intervention − an initiative reminiscent of general export 
promotion policies pursued in Japan through JETRO (Japan Export Trade Promotion 
Organization) and in the Republic of Korea through KOTRA (Korean Trade 
Promotion Corporation).   

 
Second, there is emphasis on greater market access abroad.   In this respect, 

the plan calls for, on the one hand, strict enforcement of US trade laws against 
restrictive and unfair practices by its trading partners and, on the other hand, 
promotion of greater reciprocal market access through bilateral and multilateral 
agreements, including through the Doha Round.   

 
Third, agricultural exports are among the areas where considerable progress is 

envisaged.   But these are not expected to be doubled over the next five years.  Indeed, 
such a rapid growth of agricultural exports cannot be achieved without retaining large 
subsidies and prising open the markets of DEEs.  Such an attempt would certainly 
face stern resistance from DEEs with weak agriculture and kill any chance of the 
Doha Round coming to a successful conclusion.  

 
Finally, a weak dollar does not appear to be a key element of this strategy.  

However reference is made to enforcement of US trade laws against unfairly priced 
imports which implies that sanctions can be sought against countries considered as 
manipulating their exchange rates to gain competitive advantage.  This could be 
particularly problematic since such sanctions do not come under existing multilateral 
disciplines, either in the WTO or the IMF.        

 

                                                       
7  For the information used in this section and more details, see US Department of Commerce (2010), 
Thomson Reuters (2010) and Yang (2010).  
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US fiscal and balance of payment adjustment and monetary tightening could 
also mean considerably tightened global financial conditions compared to years 
before the outbreak of the crisis.  It may bring significant increases in interest rates 
and exert strong adverse effects on international debtors and countries dependent on 
foreign capital flows.  It is also likely to lead to an unwinding of dollar carry-trade 
and associated outflows from DEEs, pushing the dollar up and exerting downward 
pressure on currencies in several deficit DEEs as well as on commodity prices which 
tend to move inversely with the exchange rate of the dollar.8  This likelihood is further 
increased by the financial turmoil in the eurozone.  Indeed, contrary to widely held 
expectations, the years ahead could well witness the demise of the euro, rather than 
the dollar, given that sovereign debt problems are no less serious in the eurozone than 
in the US and that the region lacks effective institutional arrangements to address 
financial difficulties of member countries, as seen in the present crisis.  

                                                       
8  On the possible impact of dollar carry-trade on assets and currencies, see Pineda et al. (2010).   
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V.   CHINA TOO NEEDS TO ADJUST, BUT IT CANNOT BE A GLOBAL LOCOMOTIVE9 
 
External adjustment in the US and slow growth in Europe will no doubt be 
problematic for China because of the important contribution that exports to these 
markets have made to its rapid growth.  It is true that the average domestic value-
added content of Chinese exports is not much more than half of their total value and 
the rest are accounted for by foreign value-added, mainly imported inputs from Japan 
and the DEEs linked to Sino-centric East Asian production network.  Still, in the years 
before the crisis, exports accounted for about one-third of Chinese GDP growth 
thanks to their phenomenal expansion of some 25 per cent per annum − that is, more 
than three times the world trade volume and domestic consumption and twice as rapid 
as domestic investment (Figure 1).  The contribution of exports to growth goes up to 
50 per cent if spillovers to domestic consumption and investment are taken into 
account.    
 

China cannot keep its exports growing at similar rates and continue to increase 
rapidly its penetration in markets abroad at a time when growth in the US and Europe 
is below potential, unemployment remains high and sticky, and reduction in global 
imbalances is seen as the key to global stability.  An aggressive export push could 
face stern resistance with attendant consequences for the stability of the international 
trading system.  If, on the other hand, it cuts the rate of expansion of its exports to a 
more acceptable level, then, without a fundamental change in the pace and pattern of 
domestic demand, its growth may barely reach 7 per cent.  Growth may drop a lot 
more if the credit-driven investment bubble bursts, exposing bad loans and giving rise 
to difficulties in overstretched banks and, eventually, a financial crisis.  
 

If the aim is to maintain pre-crisis growth rates of 10 per cent or more, the 
solution is naturally to raise domestic consumption much faster than has been the case 
so far; accelerating domestic investment to close the demand gap, as done during 
2008-09, would simply aggravate the problem.  Since the early years of the decade 
private consumption has been growing by 2.5 percentage points less than GDP and 5 
percentage points less than investment (Figure 1).  As a result, the share of 
consumption in GDP fell from 55 per cent in the late 1990s to some 36 per cent.   This 
downward trend in the share of consumption in GDP would need to be reversed, with 
consumption growing faster than both income and investment.   

 
Contrary to widely held belief, under-consumption in China is not the result of 

exceptionally large household savings.   Chinese household savings as a proportion of 
GDP are not much greater than those in other DEEs at similar levels of development.  
Rather, under-consumption is due to a low share of household income and a high 
share of corporate income in GDP.  A very large proportion of household earnings in 
China consist of wages since government transfers and investment income are very 
small.  The share of wages in GDP has been constantly falling since the late 1990s − 
from 53 per cent to 40 per cent − and this is perfectly mirrored by the declining share 
of private consumption (Figure 2).  With the continued rise of profits, corporate 
retentions and investment, including by state-owned enterprises, have come to exceed 
                                                       
9  This section draws on Akyüz (2010) which contains detailed discussion of export dependence of 
growth in China and DEEs in the Sino-centric East Asian production network and the sustainability of 
export-led growth. 
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20 per cent of GDP − far higher than the rates seen during the earlier industrialization 
of Japan and the newly-industrialized Asian economies.  

 
Thus, the disparity between consumption and investment and the consequent 

dependence on foreign markets is a reflection of the imbalance between wages and 
profits, and between household and corporate incomes.  This needs to be rectified if 
rapid and sustained growth is to be attained based on domestic consumption.  This 
calls for higher wages and elimination of the gap between wage and productivity 
growth, significantly increased budgetary transfers, notably to rural households, and 
increased public spending on health, education and housing in order to reduce 
household precautionary savings.   

 
However, a shift by China from export-led growth to consumption-led growth 

would not be of much help to other DEEs.  This is because China is a major importer, 
but not a major market.  Its imports from other DEEs are mostly in intermediate 
goods, including parts and components, used for exports of finished goods, mainly to 
the US and Europe, rather than for domestic consumption.  The import content of 
Chinese exports is around 50 per cent.  In recent years, over 60 per cent of imports 
were used directly or indirectly for exports and less than 40 per cent for domestic 
investment and consumption.  Compared to consumption, investment draws in 
relatively large quantities of imports of intermediate inputs from other DEEs, as seen 
during the 2008-09 investment boom generated by the policy response to the crisis.  
By contrast, import intensity of Chinese consumption is very small, less than 8 per 
cent.  Consequently, a $100 shift in the composition of aggregate demand from 
exports to domestic consumption would reduce Chinese imports by some $40.      

 
Since over 60 per cent of all intermediate imports of China come from other 

DEEs, a shift from exports to the US and the EU to domestic consumption would lead 
to a significant drop in the exports of DEEs to China.  This indirect exposure to a 
slowdown in Chinese exports to the US and the EU is particularly high among East 
Asian suppliers of parts and components: for every $100 worth of processing exports 
of China to the US and the EU, about $35-$40 accrue to East Asian DEEs.  These 
economies have also direct exposure since the US and the EU together account for 
more than a quarter of total exports of some of these countries.  Japan is also among 
the countries most exposed to a shift of China from exports to the US and the EU to 
consumption-led growth since it provides over 15 per cent of China’s total 
intermediate imports. 

   
The import content of private consumption in the US is three times that of 

China.  Thus, the reduction in US imports that could result from a $100 cut in 
domestic consumption would be 3 times the increase in Chinese imports that would 
be generated by an additional $100 worth of consumption.  Furthermore, unlike 
China, the import content of exports in the US is lower than that of private 
consumption so that a shift from consumption to exports would reduce its total 
imports. 

 
These imply that a shift from export-led growth to consumption-led growth in 

China and a shift in the opposite direction in the US would reduce aggregate imports 
of these two countries from the rest of the world.  In other words, a US-China 
rebalancing would remove the demand stimulus that the US has been providing to 
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DEEs directly or through China without replacing it with adequate stimulus from 
consumption-led growth in the latter country.   

 
For DEEs looking for export-led growth, China is not a good substitute for the 

US.  Its consumer market is considerably smaller not only because of lower aggregate 
GDP and higher personal savings rate, but also because of a lower share of household 
income in GDP.  Even if household income and consumer spending is raised 
considerably, exports to China would still be limited by its very low propensity to 
consume foreign goods, directly or as inputs into the production of domestic 
consumer goods and services.  For China to become a major market for other DEEs, it 
should not only increase household income and consumption, but also consume more 
foreign goods.  But even then the benefits may not all go to DEEs since China is 
clearly among the top markets to be tapped by the US in the context of its NEI. 
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VI.   BRINGING IN THE BYSTANDERS: GERMANY AND JAPAN 
 
In the debate on global stability and growth attention is often focussed exclusively on 
US-China rebalancing, to the neglect of the role that could be played by two other 
major economies, Germany and Japan.  These countries, like China, have been 
running large amounts of current account surplus which reached $250 billion in 
Germany and $210 billion in Japan before the onset of the crisis compared to $370 
billion in China.      
 

A major reason why inadequate attention is paid in global rebalancing to these 
two major AEs is that their bilateral trade surplus with the US is much smaller than 
that of China; on the eve of the crisis it was some $50 billion in Japan and $75 billion 
in Germany against $270 billion in China.  However, the conventional measure of 
bilateral trade balance is highly misleading when countries’ exports to each other have 
widely different foreign value-added contents.  China’s exports to the US contain a lot 
more foreign value-added than exports of the US to China.   For instance, in 
conventional terms the trade surplus of China with the US was estimated to be some 
$172 billion in 2005, while in domestic value-added terms (that is, when foreign 
content of exports of both countries is excluded) this figure comes down to less than 
$40 billion (Lau et al. 2006).  In the same year Japan’s surplus with the US was 
around $85 billion.  Since the foreign content of Japan’s exports is much lower than 
the foreign content of US exports, in value added terms Japan’s bilateral surplus with 
the US turns to be higher than the bilateral surplus of China with the US.  German 
exports also have higher foreign contents than US exports, but not as much as Chinese 
exports.  Therefore, even though China’s bilateral surplus with the US in value-added 
terms is higher than the bilateral surplus of Germany with the US, the difference is not 
as high as that indicated by the conventional measure.   

 
More importantly, Japan and particularly Germany have been siphoning off 

global demand without adding much to global growth.  During 2004-07, exports grew 
12 times faster than domestic demand in Germany and 6.5 times in Japan while this 
figure was 2.5 for China (Table 1).  As a result, in Germany GDP growth exceeded 
growth of domestic demand by a factor of 2.4.  Consumption barely increased and its 
share in income fell while the share of exports rose.  More significantly, despite the 
widespread hype about dependence of Chinese growth on exports, in both Germany 
and Japan, the contribution of exports to growth was much higher.  In China about 
one third of GDP growth was due to exports compared to one-half in Japan and some 
90 per cent in Germany.10      

 
 
 
 
 

                                                       

10  For the methodology used for estimating the contribution of different components of demand to 
growth, see Akyüz (2010).    
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This lack of dynamism in domestic demand in general and consumption in 
particular is due to stagnant or falling real wages and slow employment growth.  In all 
major AEs wages have been sluggish since the mid-1990s, including the 2002-07 
economic expansion, and the share of wages in income fell as real wages lagged 
behind productivity growth (Sommer 2009).  In the US, despite the downward trend 
in the wage share, private consumption surged, sustained by asset bubbles, credit 
expansion and household debt.  This has not been the case in Japan and Germany. 
Consequently, in both countries, notably in Germany, as in China, the decline in the 
share of consumption followed the decline in the share of wages in GDP (Figure 3). 
Unlike China, however, falling shares of wages and consumption in GDP have not 
been associated with strong growth in real wages, consumption and GDP.  Naturally 
the correlation between wages and private consumption in AEs is not as strong as that 
in China because of greater private holding of income-earning assets and easier access 
to credit.  Still the resemblance between Figure 2 and Figure 3, particularly for 
Germany, is remarkable.    

 
In Germany, there are several reasons for high unemployment, slow growth of 

jobs and stagnant wages.  First, reflecting largely the German aversion to inflation, the 
European Central Bank has focussed almost exclusively on price stability to the 
neglect of economic growth and conditions in the labour market.  Second, the 
accession of several low-wage Central and Eastern European countries has led to 
significant outsourcing by German firms, which has not only intensified the pressure 
on the labour market in Germany but also served to restrain investment at home. 
Finally, orthodox labour market and welfare reforms have considerably weakened the 
bargaining power of the workers, particularly at the lower end, without creating many 
jobs.11    

   
Wage restraints in Germany have been part and parcel of an attempt to 

increase competitiveness of the economy by reducing production costs − a policy 
described as “competitive disinflation” whereby the competitiveness gap is closed 
through falling productivity-adjusted real wages and prices (Fitoussi 2006).  Greater 
competitiveness has thus come at the expense of consumer demand.  However, export 
acceleration has failed to compensate the deceleration in domestic demand and GDP 
growth has remained sluggish.12  More importantly, this has amounted to a beggar-
thy-neighbour policy for several European economies locked in the euro but unable to 
restrain wages to the same extent, notably Italy and France.  It has therefore 
threatened growth and stability in the eurozone as a whole, leading to strong 
exchanges between Germany and France in recent weeks.13   

 

                                                       
11 On “reforms” and labour market conditions in Germany, see Carlin and Soskice (2008) and Boltho 
and Carlin (2008). 

12  Domestic demand in Germany grew, on average, by 2 per cent per annum in the 1990s compared to 
0.3 per cent in the present decade and GDP growth fell by one percentage points between the two 
decades.  

13  See Financial Times, Lagarde Criticises Berlin Policy, March 14, 2010; and Wall Street Journal, 
German Government Counters Lagarde’s Export Critique, March 15, 2010. 
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In Japan, the gap between wage and productivity growth has been greater than 
most other AEs so that the share of wages in GDP fell faster.   As a result, the share of 
labour income converged to the G7 average, from considerably higher levels in 
previous decades.  Increased competition from low-cost DEEs has led to outsourcing 
and exerted pressure on wages at home.  Labour market deregulation from the mid-
1900s onwards allowed greater space for employers to move away from the 
traditional practice of long-term employment where wages tend to rise with the 
tenure, towards lower-wage, temporary employees (Sommer 2009). 

 
Like China, an increased contribution of Japan and Germany to global demand 

calls for faster expansion of domestic consumption which, in turn, depends on faster 
growth of labour income than has been the case so far.  Unlike China, this is needed 
in Germany and Japan not so much to replace external sources of growth with 
domestic demand, but to raise the overall growth rate of the economy.   Even with an 
unchanged rate of expansion of exports, a more rapid growth of domestic demand in 
these countries would naturally lead to a faster growth of imports and hence reduced 
trade surplus, thereby increasing their contribution to global growth.    
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VII.   EXCHANGE RATE ADJUSTMENTS 
 

According to a view widely held in the US, the dollar is overvalued against the 
Chinese RMB by some 20-40 per cent because of currency “manipulation” by China, 
and this is the main reason for the trade imbalance between the two countries.  On this 
view, if China stops intervening in the foreign exchange market and allows its 
currency to float freely, it will rise against the dollar, reducing the US-China bilateral 
deficits.  It is argued that the reluctance of China and other East Asian DEEs to allow 
their currencies to appreciate against the dollar and the consequent persistence of their 
trade surpluses vis-à-vis the US place an undue burden on countries with freely 
floating currencies.  This is particularly true for the euro, given the large volume of 
trade between the US and Europe.  While the correction of the trade imbalance 
between the US and Germany may require the dollar to be weak against the euro, the 
rigidity of East Asian currencies could result in overshooting of the euro against the 
dollar, with attendant consequences for international monetary stability. 

 
There can be little doubt that correction of blatant currency misalignments is 

an important element in the adjustment of global trade imbalances.  However, 
currency movements do not create additional demand for the global economy as a 
whole, but simply serve to redistribute demand impulses across countries.  The result 
will simply be to alter relative growth rates, rather than raising the overall global 
growth.  Briefly, currency movements cannot address the problem of global under-
consumption associated with sluggish wages.  

 
A depreciation of the dollar against the RMB and the currencies of other East 

Asian DEEs will no doubt make Asian goods more expensive in the US, and this itself 
could reduce exports and trade surpluses in Asian countries.  However, this would not 
solve the problem of under-consumption in China and automatically bring an increase 
in domestic demand to offset the decline in exports.  The outcome is likely to be a 
reduction in growth and imports destined to exports.  Appreciation against the dollar 
can even aggravate the under-consumption problem to the extent that the burden is 
passed onto wages.  For these reasons, the exchange rate is not an appropriate 
instrument to address the problem of under-consumption and excessive reliance on 
exports in China.    

 
This is also true to a large extent for the exchange rate of the dollar against the 

euro and the yen.  Appreciation of the euro would not generate higher wages and 
faster growth of private consumption in Germany.  Indeed, it could simply give rise to 
further wage restraint through “competitive disinflation”.  It is interesting to note that 
both Germany and Japan have often been able to run trade surpluses in the aggregate 
and bilaterally against the US during the past several years irrespective of the strength 
of their currencies. 

  
It is not clear how dollar depreciation against the RMB would address the root 

cause of the US problem of over-consumption.  It is unlikely to produce a 
significantly faster growth of exports to China given that the import content of 
Chinese domestic consumption is small and Chinese imports for investment are 
closely tied to exports.  On the other hand, even if it reduces China’s exports to the 
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US, this may be replaced not so much by domestic production in the US as by imports 
from other DEEs as long as US consumers continue to live beyond their means.  

  
The US has been constantly running current account deficits in the past four 

decades regardless of the strength of the dollar against the currencies of its principal 
trading partners, blaming Germany in the 1970s, Japan in the 1980s and now China.  
The yen has been on a rising trend against the dollar during this period, but this has 
effectively had no impact on the surplus of Japan with the US.  Nominal exchange 
rate changes cannot bring solutions to imbalances resulting from large inter-country 
disparities in thrift and productivity.  The US needs to restrain profligate and 
irresponsible lending and consumption and improve its exports performance while 
surplus countries need to address under-consumption.14 

 

                                                       
14  In a recent interview the IMF Chief Economist, Oliver Blanchard, has argued that the appreciation 
of the RMB is not a panacea for the US.  According to an IMF model a 20 percent appreciation in the 
RMB and the currencies of other East Asian DEEs would increase the US GDP by about 1 percent, 
“not enough, by itself to sustain growth in the United States” (Xinhua 2010).    
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VIII.   REMOVING THE DEFLATIONARY BIAS IN THE INTERNATIONAL                     
FINANCIAL ARCHITECTURE 

 
While several AEs and DEEs with strong industrial and export potentials are looking 
for markets, a number of DEEs are unable to import goods and services as much as 
required to satisfy the basic needs of their population, reduce poverty and sustain 
acceptable growth because of foreign exchange shortages even though these are 
among multilaterally agreed development objectives, notably in the MDGs.  These 
include not only small economies almost entirely dependent on commodity export 
earnings, but also large, populous countries with some degree of progress in industrial 
development.  This coexistence of glut in more advanced economies and unsatisfied 
needs in poor countries is a reflection of the failure of the multilateral system, notably 
the international financial arrangements, in providing the necessary financing to the 
latter.   Consequently, reform of these arrangements should be an important part of 
post-crisis global restructuring for greater stability and sustained and broad-based 
growth.   

 
The coming years may see payments constraints in the developing world 

becoming tighter.  During the pre-crisis global expansion many DEEs succeeded in 
raising growth while keeping their current accounts broadly in balance or running 
moderate deficits.  This included not only several poor commodity exporters in Africa 
and elsewhere but also some large emerging economies such as Brazil and India.  In a 
few emerging economies in Central and Eastern Europe and Africa receiving massive 
inflows of capital, growth was associated with sharp currency appreciations and large 
and growing deficits which these inflows more than covered. 

 
Global economic conditions in the coming years may not allow the repeat of 

this experience.  Returning to pre-crisis growth rates under conditions of a slowdown 
in exports would require faster growth of domestic demand which would, in turn, 
mean larger external deficits.  A tightening of global financial conditions could make 
financing of these deficits difficult and onerous, thereby necessitating retrenchment in 
domestic absorption and cuts in growth.   
 
 The areas of reform needed are well known, widely discussed after almost 
every major financial crisis, only to be forgotten subsequently with economic 
recovery.  First, there is a need for greatly increased, stable and predictable 
development financing for countries lacking adequate domestic resources for an 
acceptable growth rate in order to make a dent in poverty and close the income gap 
with richer countries.  In this respect we should move away from current 
arrangements where provision of such financing depends on the whims of the donors 
who serve their own interest rather than those of the poorest countries and 
communities.  Since poverty reduction has been declared a global public good in 
several UN summits and conferences in recent years, there is a strong rationale for 
establishing global sources of development finance.  This could be achieved through 
agreements on international taxes, including currency and financial transactions taxes, 
environmental taxes and various other taxes such as those on arms trade, to be applied 
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by all parties to the agreement on the transactions and activities concerned and pooled 
in a UN development fund.15  

 
The second major area of reform concerns provision of international liquidity 

at times of trade and financial shocks to enable countries to pursue countercyclical 
macroeconomic policies so as to minimize loss of output and employment.  This 
should address the two major shortcomings in crisis lending by the IMF.  First, the 
Fund has traditionally been much more willing to provide financing to keep countries 
current on their debt and maintain open capital accounts than to finance imports and 
support trade, employment and growth.  Second, crisis lending is often associated 
with pro-cyclical policy conditionalities which only serve to deepen the deflationary 
impact of shocks.  The practice during the current crisis is not an exception in these 
respects.  A new facility, Flexible Credit Line, has been established for emerging 
economies deemed eligible on the basis of some predetermined criteria in order to 
enable them to finance large and persistent capital outflows while poor countries have 
been kept on a short leash for trade and current account financing.16      

 
The final important area of reform in this respect concerns sovereign debt to 

official creditors, both multilateral and bilateral.  Despite repeated initiatives several 
poor countries continue to suffer from debt overhang, struggling to service unpayable 
debt, thereby diverting budgetary resources and foreign exchange away from 
development.  The main problem here is that there are no impartial debt workout 
mechanisms and the assessment of debt sustainability is left to creditors, notably the 
IMF.  Sustainability is often judged on the basis of how much debt and debt servicing 
a country can tolerate without paying adequate attention to its implications for 
development and poverty, and debt servicing is given primacy over all other 
economic and social objectives.    

  
A consensus appeared to emerge among the major players in the early months 

of the current crisis on the need for reform of the international financial architecture in 
these and many other areas.  A number of ad hoc initiatives have been launched and 
proposals put forward in various fora including the United Nations, the Group of 20 
and the Bretton Woods Institutions.  So far no definitive commitment has been made 
nor action taken to resolve any of these issues.  The past record in this respect is not 
very encouraging.  Despite a wide agreement on systemic reform to bring more 
effective governance to international finance after a series of crises in emerging 
economies in the 1990s and proliferation of proposals for reform, the Financing for 
Development initiative launched at the UN Conference in Monterrey in March 2002 
has yielded no significant outcome in this respect.  It is particularly up to developing 
countries to secure that this is not the fate of the ongoing process initiated in the UN 
in the June 2009 Conference on the World Financial and Economic Crisis and its 
Impact on Development.   

                                                       

15  See Atkinson (2005) for a menu of new sources of development finance. 

16  For further discussion of these issues various proposals for reform, see Akyüz (2009); and for IMF 
programmes in developing countries during the current crisis, see Weisbrot et al. (2009). 
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IX.  CONCLUSIONS 
 

Globalization has tilted the balance between labour and capital against the 
former.  Closer integration of China and India into the global economy and the 
collapse of the Soviet Union have doubled the global labour force and tripled the total 
number of workers producing for international markets (Akyüz 2006).  This, together 
with increased international mobility of capital and labour-market deregulation, has 
significantly reduced the bargaining power of workers.  In almost all industrial 
countries productivity-adjusted real wages have been falling, resulting in falling 
shares of labour income in GDP.  In DEEs such as China, expansion of exports of 
manufactures has no doubt brought some benefits to labour, as it moved them from 
low-productivity rural employment to higher-productivity industries.  But in these 
countries too, industrial wages have fallen well behind the productivity growth.   

 
This means that the purchasing power of labour over the goods and services 

they are producing has been falling.  The consequent threat of global under-
consumption and deflation has so far been avoided thanks to surges in spending on 
consumption and property driven by asset and credit bubbles and increased household 
debt not only in the US, but also in a number of other AEs and DEEs, notably in 
Europe.  This has also been associated with massive international capital flows and 
sharp changes in net asset positions of countries. 

 
However, this process has generated not only large global imbalances but also 

financial fragility and instability, leading to the most serious post-war global crisis.  
We now face a major dilemma.  On the one hand, a return to “business as usual” so as 
to restore growth based on debt-driven consumption and property booms will simply 
mean postponing the adjustments needed for reducing trade imbalances and financial 
fragility, and this will inevitably result in a deeper global economic and financial 
crisis.  On the other hand, financial consolidation and retrenchment by highly 
indebted consumers and deficit countries to reduce fragility could simply raise the 
spectre of under-consumption and global deflation, threatening growth and welfare.  
This trade-off between financial stability and growth exists, however, only in 
appearance because unless the underlying problem of under-consumption is 
addressed, neither financial stability nor growth may be sustained for long. 

 
Thus, a post-crisis global economic restructuring is needed.  This should 

include reforms in the sphere of finance so as to reduce the susceptibility of the world 
economy to recurrent crises and to remove the deflationary bias in the international 
financial architecture.  But it should also seek to tackle global under-consumption by 
restoring the balance between labour and capital through high wage settlements and a 
return to full employment policies.  Without determined action on these fronts, the 
coming years may well witness sluggish, erratic and uneven growth, increased 
instability in asset and currency markets, the rise of economic nationalism, 
protectionism and trade conflicts, and a strong backlash against globalization. 
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Table 1:   Real GDP and Demand 
(Average annual percentage change) (2004-07) 

 ____________________________________________________________________ 
                

 
 Real 

GDP 
Domestic 
Demand Consumption Exports

Contribution of 
exports to GDP 

growth (per cent)c 

 
Chinaa 11.3 9.6 8.2 24.1  34.1 
Germanyb  1.9 0.8 0.4 9.6 92.5 
Japanb  2.3 1.5 1.3 9.8 49.9 

_____________________________________________________________________ 
Source:  

a:   Akyüz (2010)  
b:   IMF: WEO Database. 
c:   Estimates for China and Japan are based on the methodology described in Akyüz (2010), using 

import contents data from Johnson and Noguera (2009) for Japan.  Estimates for Germany are from 
Kranendonk and Verbruggen (2008)  
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FIGURES 

Figure 1: China – Real Growth Rates (2002-08) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Source: WB CQU (various issues). 
 

Figure 2:  Wages, profits and private consumption in China 
(As a percentage of GDP) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 Source: Ho-Fung (2009) 
 Profits right scale; wages and consumption left scale. 
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Figure 3:  Wages and private consumption in Germany and Japan  
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         Source: OECD Economic Outlook and IMF IFS databases. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Chemin du Champ d’Anier 17 
PO Box 228, 1211 Geneva 19 

Switzerland 
 

Telephone : (41 22) 791 8050 
Fax : (41 22) 798 8531 

Email : south@southcentre.org
 

Website : 
http://www.southcentre.org

 
ISSN 1819-6926 

 
 



<<
  /ASCII85EncodePages false
  /AllowTransparency false
  /AutoPositionEPSFiles true
  /AutoRotatePages /None
  /Binding /Left
  /CalGrayProfile (Dot Gain 20%)
  /CalRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CalCMYKProfile (U.S. Web Coated \050SWOP\051 v2)
  /sRGBProfile (sRGB IEC61966-2.1)
  /CannotEmbedFontPolicy /Error
  /CompatibilityLevel 1.4
  /CompressObjects /Tags
  /CompressPages true
  /ConvertImagesToIndexed true
  /PassThroughJPEGImages true
  /CreateJDFFile false
  /CreateJobTicket false
  /DefaultRenderingIntent /Default
  /DetectBlends true
  /DetectCurves 0.0000
  /ColorConversionStrategy /CMYK
  /DoThumbnails false
  /EmbedAllFonts true
  /EmbedOpenType false
  /ParseICCProfilesInComments true
  /EmbedJobOptions true
  /DSCReportingLevel 0
  /EmitDSCWarnings false
  /EndPage -1
  /ImageMemory 1048576
  /LockDistillerParams false
  /MaxSubsetPct 100
  /Optimize true
  /OPM 1
  /ParseDSCComments true
  /ParseDSCCommentsForDocInfo true
  /PreserveCopyPage true
  /PreserveDICMYKValues true
  /PreserveEPSInfo true
  /PreserveFlatness true
  /PreserveHalftoneInfo false
  /PreserveOPIComments true
  /PreserveOverprintSettings true
  /StartPage 1
  /SubsetFonts true
  /TransferFunctionInfo /Apply
  /UCRandBGInfo /Preserve
  /UsePrologue false
  /ColorSettingsFile ()
  /AlwaysEmbed [ true
  ]
  /NeverEmbed [ true
  ]
  /AntiAliasColorImages false
  /CropColorImages true
  /ColorImageMinResolution 300
  /ColorImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleColorImages true
  /ColorImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /ColorImageResolution 300
  /ColorImageDepth -1
  /ColorImageMinDownsampleDepth 1
  /ColorImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeColorImages true
  /ColorImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterColorImages true
  /ColorImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /ColorACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /ColorImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000ColorImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasGrayImages false
  /CropGrayImages true
  /GrayImageMinResolution 300
  /GrayImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleGrayImages true
  /GrayImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /GrayImageResolution 300
  /GrayImageDepth -1
  /GrayImageMinDownsampleDepth 2
  /GrayImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeGrayImages true
  /GrayImageFilter /DCTEncode
  /AutoFilterGrayImages true
  /GrayImageAutoFilterStrategy /JPEG
  /GrayACSImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /GrayImageDict <<
    /QFactor 0.15
    /HSamples [1 1 1 1] /VSamples [1 1 1 1]
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayACSImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /JPEG2000GrayImageDict <<
    /TileWidth 256
    /TileHeight 256
    /Quality 30
  >>
  /AntiAliasMonoImages false
  /CropMonoImages true
  /MonoImageMinResolution 1200
  /MonoImageMinResolutionPolicy /OK
  /DownsampleMonoImages true
  /MonoImageDownsampleType /Bicubic
  /MonoImageResolution 1200
  /MonoImageDepth -1
  /MonoImageDownsampleThreshold 1.50000
  /EncodeMonoImages true
  /MonoImageFilter /CCITTFaxEncode
  /MonoImageDict <<
    /K -1
  >>
  /AllowPSXObjects false
  /CheckCompliance [
    /None
  ]
  /PDFX1aCheck false
  /PDFX3Check false
  /PDFXCompliantPDFOnly false
  /PDFXNoTrimBoxError true
  /PDFXTrimBoxToMediaBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXSetBleedBoxToMediaBox true
  /PDFXBleedBoxToTrimBoxOffset [
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
    0.00000
  ]
  /PDFXOutputIntentProfile ()
  /PDFXOutputConditionIdentifier ()
  /PDFXOutputCondition ()
  /PDFXRegistryName ()
  /PDFXTrapped /False

  /Description <<
    /CHS <FEFF4f7f75288fd94e9b8bbe5b9a521b5efa7684002000410064006f006200650020005000440046002065876863900275284e8e9ad88d2891cf76845370524d53705237300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c676562535f00521b5efa768400200050004400460020658768633002>
    /CHT <FEFF4f7f752890194e9b8a2d7f6e5efa7acb7684002000410064006f006200650020005000440046002065874ef69069752865bc9ad854c18cea76845370524d5370523786557406300260a853ef4ee54f7f75280020004100630072006f0062006100740020548c002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee553ca66f49ad87248672c4f86958b555f5df25efa7acb76840020005000440046002065874ef63002>
    /DAN <>
    /DEU <>
    /ESP <>
    /FRA <>
    /ITA <>
    /JPN <FEFF9ad854c18cea306a30d730ea30d730ec30b951fa529b7528002000410064006f0062006500200050004400460020658766f8306e4f5c6210306b4f7f75283057307e305930023053306e8a2d5b9a30674f5c62103055308c305f0020005000440046002030d530a130a430eb306f3001004100630072006f0062006100740020304a30883073002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e003000204ee5964d3067958b304f30533068304c3067304d307e305930023053306e8a2d5b9a306b306f30d530a930f330c8306e57cb30818fbc307f304c5fc59808306730593002>
    /KOR <FEFFc7740020c124c815c7440020c0acc6a9d558c5ec0020ace0d488c9c80020c2dcd5d80020c778c1c4c5d00020ac00c7a50020c801d569d55c002000410064006f0062006500200050004400460020bb38c11cb97c0020c791c131d569b2c8b2e4002e0020c774b807ac8c0020c791c131b41c00200050004400460020bb38c11cb2940020004100630072006f0062006100740020bc0f002000410064006f00620065002000520065006100640065007200200035002e00300020c774c0c1c5d0c11c0020c5f40020c2180020c788c2b5b2c8b2e4002e>
    /NLD (Gebruik deze instellingen om Adobe PDF-documenten te maken die zijn geoptimaliseerd voor prepress-afdrukken van hoge kwaliteit. De gemaakte PDF-documenten kunnen worden geopend met Acrobat en Adobe Reader 5.0 en hoger.)
    /NOR <>
    /PTB <>
    /SUO <>
    /SVE <>
    /ENU (Use these settings to create Adobe PDF documents best suited for high-quality prepress printing.  Created PDF documents can be opened with Acrobat and Adobe Reader 5.0 and later.)
  >>
  /Namespace [
    (Adobe)
    (Common)
    (1.0)
  ]
  /OtherNamespaces [
    <<
      /AsReaderSpreads false
      /CropImagesToFrames true
      /ErrorControl /WarnAndContinue
      /FlattenerIgnoreSpreadOverrides false
      /IncludeGuidesGrids false
      /IncludeNonPrinting false
      /IncludeSlug false
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (InDesign)
        (4.0)
      ]
      /OmitPlacedBitmaps false
      /OmitPlacedEPS false
      /OmitPlacedPDF false
      /SimulateOverprint /Legacy
    >>
    <<
      /AddBleedMarks false
      /AddColorBars false
      /AddCropMarks false
      /AddPageInfo false
      /AddRegMarks false
      /ConvertColors /ConvertToCMYK
      /DestinationProfileName ()
      /DestinationProfileSelector /DocumentCMYK
      /Downsample16BitImages true
      /FlattenerPreset <<
        /PresetSelector /MediumResolution
      >>
      /FormElements false
      /GenerateStructure false
      /IncludeBookmarks false
      /IncludeHyperlinks false
      /IncludeInteractive false
      /IncludeLayers false
      /IncludeProfiles false
      /MultimediaHandling /UseObjectSettings
      /Namespace [
        (Adobe)
        (CreativeSuite)
        (2.0)
      ]
      /PDFXOutputIntentProfileSelector /DocumentCMYK
      /PreserveEditing true
      /UntaggedCMYKHandling /LeaveUntagged
      /UntaggedRGBHandling /UseDocumentProfile
      /UseDocumentBleed false
    >>
  ]
>> setdistillerparams
<<
  /HWResolution [2400 2400]
  /PageSize [612.000 792.000]
>> setpagedevice




